
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, October 7th, 2014.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 
Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 2, 2014:
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked may I ask for a motion to adopt the minutes of September 7th?
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated nothing on the question.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the minutes are accepted.



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:
PB 9-99      a.
Letter dated September 23, 2014 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 12th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 29-14 in favor of granting this extension. 
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we will suggest that the applicant or their representative come to the next time if they need a time extension or hopefully maybe, not need a time extension at all, next time.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated be prepared to discuss why they need this continuing, endless request for extensions.  

With all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 2-12      b.
Letter dated September 25, 2014 from Casey Devlin of Toll Brothers requesting a reduction in the performance bond posted for the Valeria project from $7,800,000 to $5,998,946 (see prior PB’s 18-98 & 7-10)

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked we did discuss it this was going to probably be granted right?  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated correct.
Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we approve Resolution 30-14 which – now does this reduce it down to 6.2 million, correct?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-12      c.
Letter dated September 18, 2014 from Casey Devlin of Toll Brothers requesting Planning Board approval to construct some of the retaining walls in the Section 3 using a Cornerstone 100 engineered wall system instead of using rock boulders as called for on the approved plans at Valeria located on Furnace Dock Road (see prior PB’s 18-98 & 7-10)

Mr. Casey Devlin stated good evening members of the Board.  My name is Casey Devlin, here tonight on behalf of Toll Brothers for a request to change material for some of the retaining walls at Valeria.  Now that the grading and mass earth work and blasting are complete, we unfortunately don’t have the rock boulders and we didn’t encounter the rock in the cuts to leave and expose the face or enough boulders to construct all the walls in this section with the rock boulders that are on site.  The plans did call for a boulder wall or an exposed rock face.  It’s a little unusual.  I mean, we encounter this a lot.  We’ve done several projects in Westchester but there’s not an alternate option for a modular retaining wall if the field conditions don’t allow for you to leave a rock face or generate the material you need to construct those walls with on-site material.  We’ve worked with Technical Services.  They suggested we come back and we are requesting approval to use the modular system, a Cornerstone product.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t really know an awful lot about the differences between one kind of thing and the other but I can tell you from the work session that the members who were present were not terribly satisfied with the suggested – with the proposed engineered facing that you want to use. 

Mr. Casey Devlin asked aesthetic concern?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.  We were told that probably that we don’t have to worry about the technology and the engineering of it whether or not it would hold it back but we just didn’t like the look.  We don’t think it’s up to snuff, so-to-speak.  Given the nature of that existing site and the kinds of materials used, the kinds of things that the residents expect from a project like Valeria, we don’t think that that is a good match for that particular site.  We kind of think you maybe need to look around more and see if you can come up with something better.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated there’s really not many options.  I did some research because I did get some of that feedback.  Really if you’re not doing a rock wall or leaving a rock face, the options that are available to you are really a block system.  We’ve done this on other projects in Cortlandt and now you’re just talking about a difference in size, shape, color.  There are some products that give a more natural look.  They’re what they call antiqued or split so they don’t look as manufactured maybe as the Cornerstone but it’ll be a block system.  We can look in doing something a little more natural which I think is the concern but you’re never going to replicate an actual on-site boulder material and they have to be engineered to retain earth.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked this was referred to the Architectural  Review Committee for their comments and I think we have some comments back from them or do we?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, they agree with the Planning Board that this particular option wasn’t satisfactory to them.  Now, their comment was that the applicant should find off-site sources, I believe what he means by that is for natural rock.  The head of the ARC, Mr. Clements, and as you know he is an Architect, said he was able to find stone to match a project he was doing at Westchester Community College from a quarry in upstate New York and he would think there are other sources as well but that’s going sort of in a different direction.  That’s requiring you to find the stone somewhere which is a different option than presenting a different looking wall.  

Mr. Casey Devlin stated yeah, I don’t know how practical it is to really get out and find this material large enough and in the quantity we need to use here. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked Casey, the walls have to be built right now?  You will be encountering rock as you dig foundations. 
Mr. Casey Devlin responded all that material’s been harvested and all the boulders have been stock piled. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked foundations have already been dug?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded yes.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked all of them?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded anywhere there’s rock, they’ve been excavated down to footing elevation.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked even back in this area?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded yes, everywhere. This is where we hit most of the rock.  This was a large cut in here.  This is where we collected most of the large boulders.  They have to be a large size.  These are three foot by three foot plus to be able to meet the engineering design.  They have to be massive.  We’re down to foundation level.  We’ve basically collected all the rock that we hit.  We had to stock pile the boulders there.  We utilized half of the boulders to construct the large wall that’s most visible from Furnace Dock Road.  We’re going to construct more of them.  We just know that we don’t have enough to finish all of them with the onsite boulders.  We just don’t have the material to be able to truck massive boulders into the site is – it’s just not a practical solution.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think, as the Chair said, we’re not experts in this regard and we rely on the Architectural Review Board to help us with these determinations.  In my opinion, I think you’ve got to work with them and we’ll listen to what they have to say and their recommendation and make a decision based upon that.

Mr. Casey Devlin responded okay.

Mr. Foley stated and keep in mind, you did say you’ve used some of the fabricated or the Cornerstone at other locations you’ve done.  Could you tell us a few and also keep in mind that Valeria is a very unique place.  It’s been there quite a while.  There’s some history to it and, at least in my opinion, I think it’s important to try and match the natural or indigenous stone for the rest of the walls and so forth.  Where have you done…

Mr. Casey Devlin responded Cortlandt Ridge and Hollowbrook Mews are two communities we’ve done in the past ten years. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked so they’re residential…

Mr. Casey Devlin responded residential, right. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked in Hollowbrook Mews, you mean in the – what part? As retaining walls?
Mr. Casey Devlin responded they’re smaller retaining walls.  Some of them are in the rear yards, same with Cortlandt Ridge.  They’re not…

Mr. Robert Foley asked they’re not visible as you drive into Hollowbrook Mews or…

Mr. Casey Devlin responded no.  That’s a relatively flat – it’s only on the rear yard and we’ve tried to select the walls in the rear yards where they’re not as visible to the community.  They’re going to be most visible to our residents so we’ve tried to hide – we’re going to use the product where we can hide it in the back yards so it’s really our customers who are going to be looking at these walls.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they may not be so happy about that.  

Mr. Casey Devlin stated it’s a typical retaining wall system.  These are used everywhere.

Mr. Robert Foley stated to me it looked, when I first saw it, it looked like what I’ve seen in more commercial settings and that’s what kind of turned me off.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated I was going to share these with you tonight but these are two products that I think have the more natural look.  Again, they’re engineered modular systems but they have a little more natural look that I think…
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think certainly this is where we’re moving.  We want to move it towards the more natural look.  Again, we’re not experts in this area and so we do have to rely on people who are and to that extent we are looking at the Architectural Review Council for guidance and certainly our own DOT or DOTS Department.  My thought is that you need to, as Steve has said, work with them on it and move this towards something that is a lot more natural looking than what we have seen.

Mr. Casey Devlin responded okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so, I will forward you the Architectural Review comments which are geared towards the line of importing rock so that maybe you could draft a letter that addresses that concern and then attach some of your alternative options because they like to operate by email then I would email that information to all of them and then gather their comments back.  

Mr. Casey Devlin responded okay.

Mr. Robert Foley stated also, keep the door open for looking for some natural stones, maybe not as far as Mr. Clemens had to find it, you know upstate, but see if you can find it closer, perhaps.
Mr. Casey Devlin stated I just don’t think trucking that material that size is going to be an option.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated maybe Mr. Clements – I did send him the pictures of the existing rock walls that you have out there so he should have been aware of the size of the stone but if you could remind him in your response that you were talking really big rocks, whatever point you want to make.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated I’ll speak to that.

Mr. Peter Daly asked wasn’t there also discussed at the work session veneers as well?

Mr. Ed Vergano asked I think there were pictures of a veneer facing on the building units themselves, on the buildings themselves.  Is that possible?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded to match that stone?  No.
Mr. Peter Daly stated that was brought up as a possible option.  I think the state used it on the Taconic. 

Mr. Casey Devlin stated that’s really a veneer system and unfortunately we can’t get that to work on a retaining wall.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked why is that?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded in that scenario you’re talking about large, concrete retaining walls and then you would veneer the concrete wall, but the design, the footings, the way the walls are situated, they’re tiered to soften the actual impact of the wall.  It’s cost prohibitive.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked the concern is cost, correct?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded and constructability, whether you can get those constructed with the footings in the tiered – the way they’re designed right now. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated also on the pictures of the natural stone, they don’t really look massive like you’re saying that you couldn’t find big enough trucks.  Looks like my back wall and that’s why I didn’t know what you meant by massive boulders.

Mr. Casey Devlin responded well, they’re large boulders.  I think just finding that many boulders of that size to build out the rest of the walls…

Mr. Robert Foley asked you mean boulders before you break them up?

Mr. Casey Devlin responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated these don’t look that large.

Mr. Casey Devlin stated they’re pretty big boulders.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked does anybody else have any comments to make?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do we want to bring this back under ‘old business’ or refer back?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded refer it back.  We won’t do any kind of approval.  Let’s refer it back for the moment, see what happens between you and…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair, I’ll refer this case back to staff for consideration and working with the contractor.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS: 

PB 5-14      a.
Application of Vincent D’Addona, for the property of G&V Properties Inc., for Amended Site Development Plan approval and a Tree Removal Permit for modifications to the approved site plan for the existing Hilltop Nursery and Garden Center located at 2028 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Existing/Proposed Site Plan for the Hilltop Nursery & Garden Center, LLC” prepared by Ed Gemmola latest revision dated September 25, 2014 and a 3 page set of floor plans and elevations also prepared by Ed Gemmola dated September 25, 2014. (see prior PB 13-07).

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated I’m with Gemmola & Associates.   As was just read, the client is requesting amendment to their Site Plan and receive these comments from a memorandum from the Planning Board members and I do believe, I think we’ve addressed them all.  I’m going to start from the top.  We’re going to go just right down to the letter ‘a’: Indicate subject drawing location of existing water main.  Information on these drawings are what was originally submitted under the previous owner of the property: Brian Panessa.  We show the existing septic area.  I think you had photographs of the site.  
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you reading from something that was submitted to us or your own, specific preparation?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I answered the comments in order…

Mr. John Klarl asked you’re responding to the review memo?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you’re responding to the review memo?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked have you sent something formal to the staff?  Have they sent you new plans?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we got the revised plans and we did get a disk that had all of the photographs.  They didn’t respond via cover letter going point by point but you don’t have to go through point by point but one thing that I didn’t see was detail information regarding the cold storage tent enclosure in the back.  Was that on disk or…

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I thought that was on the disk.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, because I saw a bunch of 40 or 50 photographs on the disk which I went through and then both sets of drawings and I didn’t see that.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded we have that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so you have provided details on the tent?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I will send them to you.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so the plans we received are the revised plans based upon your review memo and their response?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I did go through their responses and I think more-or-less, with the exception of the details that I couldn’t find for the cold storage tent, I did find the other items that you had addressed on the plan.  The Planning Board did discuss it at the work session.  The trucks in the back corner…

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded that one is – I’m going to take that right now.  They did not print out.   

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the plan it does say the three trucks.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes, but I actually drew them on there.  They’re there.  There’s one F350 and two Mitsubishi dump trucks.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I think one of the issues with the Planning Board was the back corner given these storage bins, if the additional ones that your client wants plus with the ones that are there, it will seem to me some or to the Board, some of the wholesale operation maybe contractor-type trucks coming in, this material being loaded into trucks.  Is that correct?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I cannot answer that at this time.  I’m sorry.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked that’s stuff for the Board would be able to do a site inspection to go out there and take a look and at that time the owner should be there in order to explain…
Mr. Gary Arbusto stated I will let him know that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is there anything for that site inspection we need to have clearly delineated?

Mr. John Klarl asked like where the bins are?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated maybe get a clearer idea.  I think it’s pretty self-explanatory because it’s offset from the existing house where those six new bins are going in the back corner, those exist.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated these over here.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you can just put stakes in so that we can see the size of it.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I’ll let him know that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated for me, I want to resolve who the owners are.  I’ve asked that question at least twice and I’m not clear still who is G&V?

Mr. John Klarl responded it’s a corp.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated G&V properties.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I do not know.  All I know is I deal with someone name Anthony Grosso.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you can ask Anthony. 

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes I will.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you and just say to Mr. Anthony, Ms. Taylor has to sign off on it so that when I sign off I want to know…

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated who you’re signing off to.  Understood, makes sense to me. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you so much.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated after we submitted everything, the client came back to us and we show this addition, about 161 square feet in the back.  He wanted to go out 35 feet.  I told him that couldn’t happen because then you would be in a residential zone.  He wants to know if they could go to the east about 10 feet to make it about 264 square feet, the addition.

Mr. Robert Foley asked point to that again?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think it’s this one, right?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes, right there.  So, if we went 10 feet to my left…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so it juts out like that?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes, exactly.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and what would the total be?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded plus or minus 264 square feet.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked why don’t you mark that off as well for the site visit and we’ll take a look.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded okay.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked it would be ground level?  You’re bumping it out to the left.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the issue about going…

Mr. Robert Foley stated the total square foot.

Mr. Chris Kehoe continued to the back means you’re moving into a residential zone.  I think that dash line is the residential…

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated that’s the… 

Mr. John Klarl stated zoning boundary.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s why he wanted to go left.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated yes, it’s the R-40 and HC9A zone line right there, that big dash line that’s going across.  He originally wanted to go out 35 feet.  I said: that’s not going to happen.  Then he said: can we go to the – I said: we can go to the left and there’s a telephone poll there or overhead wire poll so we’re going to stay about two feet off of that so going out an even 10 feet would give us a plus or minus total of 264 square feet.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked what do they plan to use that proposed space for?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded right now we’re showing as a florist.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so is this a sub-tenant?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded I don’t think so.  I think it’s all internal, from what I understand.  This is Hilltop Nursery Garden Center. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated you’re showing a dark line between the proposed area and the existing.  That’ll be open right?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded yes it will be.  

Mr. Jim Creighton asked Chris could use some of the space inside as well right?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded do you have the architectural plans up anywhere that we could put up?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked question on that florist portion of the business.  I wasn’t aware that you were going to have a florist as part of this operation.  I didn’t see it on the plans and it wasn’t there before.  What is it that – is it a full time florist?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded as far as I know.  I apologize that our client isn’t here tonight.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated because that may have impacts on traffic and other things that go on at the site. 

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated again, I will bring that up to the client.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so the biggest thing is we’ve been dealing with Mr. D’Addona.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated whoever is going to be running this should be there on Sunday, November 2nd, I believe is when they might schedule their site inspection. 

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded okay, Sunday, November 2nd. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, that’s exactly when we’re going to schedule it.  We generally arrive at around 9 o’clock, so it will be Sunday, November 2nd, 9 o’clock.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do you know if there are any other types of similar sales operations that are going to go on there other than nursery?

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded there’s a new landscape consultation area.  That’s what they do.  There’s a gift shop/display area in the front.  These three areas here are the three additions we’re proposing for our client.  Gift shop/display which is pretty much what’s existing there in the center of the building. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess I’m going to join you in sort of expressing the thought that at the first time this was proposed, it seemed like a much smaller scale kind of very straightforward nursery and it sort of has grown in very short order to something that’s a nursery and you’ve got landscape consultation, you’ve got a flower shop, you’ve got this and that was just between July and now.  If that was the intent all along we think, or at least I do, think you should have put that out there from the beginning. 

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated I just found out.  I just did these plans whenever I sent them out a couple of weeks ago, that’s when I found out, that’s when we found out.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated make sure somebody’s there to be prepared to discuss these…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think it’s also important, I don’t know if it has any impact on the review memo when you have these potentially new uses or not, so I think it’s important that we know exactly what’s being proposed in the building as it stands today so that they can look to make sure everything’s consistent in terms of parking and zoning and everything else.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated different uses generate different traffic. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated because your review memo didn’t cover or the discussion…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it didn’t cover specifically at a so-called florist.  I think I just interpreted that meaning as part of the garden center, they would be selling flowers.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated that’s the way I interpreted it.  I don’t think it’s a separate, like you’re subletting.  I don’t think that’s the way…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m not presuming that.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated I never even thought of that.  I just thought this is what they were going to do.  That was going to be -- they’re going to sell flowers there.  Somebody comes in and wants to buy a bunch of trees but they need some information on landscape design, they’re going to go over to here…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I guess it’s to what extent is it going to be used as a florist?  It’s on the plan but now you’re asking for a substantial enlargement.  That raises some questions.

Mr. Gary Arbusto responded okay, understood.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are we all clear now or are there any other questions that anybody – any concerns, etc…
Mr. Robert Foley stated just to make sure that at the site inspection your guy will be knowledgeable and will be able to read this.

Mr. Gary Arbusto stated yes, I will let them know that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we set a site inspection for Sunday, November 2nd at 9 in the morning.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you on the 2nd.


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair it’s 7:31, I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 6, 2014

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: October 31, 2014
5



